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in military service, or that he exhibited any psychological symptoms or behavioral 
changes indicative of a diagnosable mental health condition.  He has provided no 
medical evidence in support of his claims.  Unfortunately, his personal statement is 
not sufficiently detailed to establish clinical symptoms or provide a nexus with his 
misconduct.  Additional records (e.g., post-service mental health records describing 
the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific link to his misconduct) 
would aid in rendering an alternate opinion.  

 
The Ph.D. concluded, “it is my considered clinical opinion that there is insufficient evidence of a 
mental health condition or PTSD that may be attributed to military service. There is insufficient 
evidence that his misconduct could be attributed to a mental health condition.” 
 
In response to the AO, you submitted a statement that provided additional information regarding 
the circumstances of your case. 
   
After thorough review, the Board concluded these potentially mitigating factors were insufficient 
to warrant relief.  In accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie Memos, the Board gave 
liberal and special consideration to your record of service, and your contentions about any 
traumatic or stressful events you experienced and their possible adverse impact on your service.  
However, the Board concluded that there was no convincing evidence of any nexus between any 
mental health conditions and/or related symptoms and your misconduct, and determined that 
there was insufficient evidence to support the argument that any such mental health conditions 
mitigated the misconduct that formed the basis of your punitive discharge.  As a result, the Board 
concluded that your SPCM misconduct was not due to mental health-related conditions or 
symptoms.  Even if the Board assumed that your cumulative misconduct was somehow 
attributable to any mental health conditions, the Board unequivocally concluded that the severity 
of your misconduct far outweighed any and all mitigation offered by such mental health 
conditions.  The Board determined the record clearly reflected that your misconduct was willful 
and intentional, and demonstrated you were unfit for further service.  The Board concluded that 
the evidence of record did not demonstrate that you were not mentally responsible for your 
conduct or that you should not be held accountable for your actions.    
 
The Board noted that there is no provision of federal law or in Navy/Marine Corps regulations 
that allows for a discharge to be automatically upgraded after a specified number of months or 
years.  Additionally, absent a material error or injustice, the Board generally will not summarily 
upgrade a discharge solely for the purpose of facilitating veterans’ benefits, medical care, or 
enhancing educational or employment opportunities.  As a result, the Board determined that 
there was no impropriety or inequity in your discharge, and even under the liberal consideration 
standard for mental health conditions, the Board concluded that your serious misconduct and 
disregard for good order and discipline clearly merited your receipt of a BCD.   
 
The Board also noted that, although it cannot set aside a conviction, it might grant clemency in 
the form of changing a characterization of discharge, even one awarded by a court-martial.  






